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PASTOR’S CORNER 

Good morning everyone! I am thankful for the Lord’s provision and protection of His children! He 

has shown me over the last month that He has never left, nor forsaken me, my family, nor His 

church. We have seen many wonderful answers to our prayers throughout our church. I would 

try to name them all, but I would surely miss one, and don’t want anyone to think I thought less 

of their answered prayer. God is always watching out for us, and He is always looking for ways to 

glorify Himself through us individually and collectively as His church. May we never cease to be a 

praying church! 

We have just completed our basketball sports camp. I must praise the Lord for this in a couple of 

different ways. When the GCBA asked us to host a mission team who wanted to put on a sport’s 

camp for us, I was a bit skeptical, but was assured their team would take care of everything, and 

we would just assist as volunteers, unless we had some who could coach. The purpose was not

 
only for us to learn a new outreach ministry, but to reach our community. Approximately a week 

and a half before we were to do the camp, the pastor’s wife, from the mission team, had to have 

emergency surgery, and it was going to prevent them from being able to come. We had already 

begun our advertising campaign for the event, so I prayed, then called our leadership team, and 

we prayed some more. The decision was made to ask Nancy and Renee Ladner to help us put on 

the camp. Both graciously agreed to do whatever was necessary for us to pull it off. Even with the 

short time to plan, we have had a very awesome camp, which many of the parents have 

absolutely been impressed with. 
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Like Nancy and Renee, the real blessing has been seeing our team of phenomenal volunteers pull 

together to make this a great opportunity to spread the gospel of Jesus Christ, and His love with 

our community. We have had children to senior adults helping in every facet of this event to make 

it come together. A sense of unity and healthy pride in a job well done has permeated this whole 

week. Some made sure we have drinks and snacks available at all times. Some made sure we 

greet everyone as they come in and check their children in. Some made sure every person was 

engaged in conversation on multiple occasions. Some gave devotionals when we took a break in 

the middle of everything. Some prayed, some coached, and I believe everyone participated in 

cheering these wonderful children on as they put their new skills to the test. As we move forward 

as a church, we will be working as a team to plan out our calendar year with more opportunities 

to continue this unified service together. 

Please join me in praying for our Church Council, that we would be able to discern the will of God  

for us as a church, and that we would be united in our efforts to see our church growing spiritually 

and numerically. Anytime we display unity, we have success in ministering as God’s people, we 

begin having people join the church, or people joining the Kingdom of God, the devil and all his 

minions will be working overtime to keep us from gaining 

momentum. It is why Paul charged us to put on the whole armor 

of God, so we can battle these spiritual forces, but his final charge 

was for the Ephesian church to be “praying at all times in the 

Spirit, with all prayer and supplication. To that end keep alert 

with perseverance, making supplication for all the saints”(Eph. 

6:18). Let us spoil the plans of the devil, and keep ourselves to 

the task at hand, glorifying God with everything we say and do. 

God bless you all, 

Bro. David 

 

 

BASKETBALL CAMP 

We praise God for the opportunity to hold our first annual (I hope) basketball skills camp which 
was held July 23-27 at Lyman Elementary gym.  We averaged 22 children with a high of 28 
on Tuesday.  Renee and Nancy Ladner were the head coaches.   Multiple people from our church 
helped.  Special thanks to David, Renee, Nancy, Steve, Judy, Pat, Michelle, Karen, Jill, Bob and 
Jason (Bob's grandson).  We would like to thank Lary and Lyman Elementary for supplying the 
gym.   
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Participants went through stretching and warm-up drills each night.  Followed by skill drills in 
shooting and ball handling.  At half time we had a speaker from our church each night.  The gospel 
was presented along with an encouraging message.  During the second half we had scrimmages 
which the kids loved.   
 
On  Monday, Nathan stressed how important it is for us to be on God's team and how to do 
that.  On Tuesday, Pat discussed learning all through life especially studying God's Word.  He used 
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a great object lesson to show Christ's substitutionary death for our sins.  On Wednesday, I 
showed how God made us in His image and that He has a great purpose for each of 
us.  On Thursday, Bob asked the children what they thought heaven would be like and how 
important it is for all of us to get there.  On Friday, David wrapped up with a great visual 
explanation of unity and community, inviting everyone to be a part of our church family. 
  
Abigail, Olivia, Adrian, and Jake participated from FBC Lyman.  We saw much improvement over 
the week, especially in teamwork!  The Lord blessed us with a great week.  We had great 
participation from our community, Great service from our members, and no major issues.  The 
air condition failed one night, but hey, its a gym, your supposed to sweat, right? 
 
This was a great outside the box way to share the Gospel with our community.  Please be looking 
for other novel ways to interact with our community and share the Gospel, as we are going!   

 

Jeff Peterman 
 
BACKPACK MINISTRY 

The backpack ministry is ready to get started.   The school social worker will have to send out 

letters to the parents of the ones she thinks are in need.  The parents sign the letter giving us 

permission to help.  We will probably not really start until the middle of August.  We are getting 

ready by stocking up on foods we will need.  To the ones who donated pop tarts, a very big thank 

you. Vienna sausage is the food item we are collecting 

now.  Through a special donation, we did provide two 

backpacks with school supplies and school clothes for two 

children in need.  I’m always on the lookout for sales. This 

past week I found tuna at $.50 a can.  This is a good food for 

the children, and it doesn’t weigh down the bags.  Love in 

Christ.  

Bonnie Thrash 

 

YOUNG AT HEART 

Saturday, the 21st, 45 plus members of the Young at Heart and their guests had their first annual 

Liver & Spam (catfish) luncheon - LOL. (See pictures below).  You had to be there.  

Alan Coakley opened by saying that missions and visitation start right here in the pews of our 

church; that we need to get to know each other if we are going to be a better witness and start 

filling the unfilled needs of our brothers and sisters.  Time was spent just getting to really know 

one another. 
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Special thanks to David Peacock for cooking his world-famous hush puppies, and David Bobinger 

and Donald Evans for the great job cooking the catfish to perfection. Members were asked to 

bring their favorite side dish or a dessert, and we were not disappointed.  Thank goodness there 

are no calories at a Baptist luncheon.  No one left hungry, and many were seen fixing doggie to-

go boxes.  I didn't know so many members owned dogs. John Stewart closed the luncheon with 

an uplifting and informative devotional.  Thanks Bro. John. 

On August 16th, members of the YAH will be go to Beauvoir for the day to listen to Andrew Ishee 

and go through the home of Jefferson Davis. 

In September, we will be having another luncheon with guest speakers.  More details to follow. 

 

Alan Coakley, YAH Director 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

David-David-Alan-Donald 

John Stewart 

Hungry YAH Members 
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M.L. TOOTLE MINISTRY 

The M L Tootle food pantry has had a busy month.    We appreciate the financial support provided 

by FBC of Lyman every month.   The Alpha and Omega Sunday School class also makes regular 

contributions to this mission.   The volunteers, the financial support, and the prayers of FBC of 

Lyman keep our doors open to serve our community.    A Saturday morning yard sale is the only 

fundraiser for the M L Tootle Mission.   This year’s yard sale is scheduled for October 

6.   Donations, workers, shoppers, and prayers are greatly appreciated.    As you pray, please 

remember the customers served by the food pantry.   Their needs are many.    Thank you. 

 

Judy Helms, M.L. Tootle Ministry 

 

MEN’S MINISTRY 

Our church Brotherhood is an organization that is open to all the men of First Baptist Church of 

Lyman, and we could use your help. We are always open to new ideas for meaningful ways to 

bring our men of faith together for a day of fellowship. We are also looking for men who enjoy 

getting together with other men, cooking breakfast and helping with the many preparations and 

cleanup chores.  

Our monthly Sunday morning breakfast will be resuming very soon, and our group of faithful 

cooks and pot washers would sincerely appreciate your help and support. If you are interested in 

becoming an active part of this men's ministry, please contact Jim Riley at church or at 228-669-

1940. Leave a message if you don't get an answer; your call will be returned. Thanking you in 

advance for your time and consideration in this blessing of service to others. 

Jim Riley, Brotherhood Director 

 

CHILDREN’S MINISTRY 

 

The RA’s and GA’s were busy this month!  They made up gift bags for the basketball camp which 

they attended during the week of July 23 – 27.  The camp was a huge success thanks to our 

wonderful coaches, Renee Ladner and Nancy Ladner, and the many volunteers who helped!!!  

This coming month we have several events planned for the boys and girls.  We are going to have 

another swim/pizza party at the Evans house.  We are going to bake and deliver cookies to the 
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firemen on Old Highway 49.  We are also planning another trampoline park visit as a Kickoff for 

the school year.  We are anticipating a great year for the girls and boys! 

 

YOUTH MINISTRY 

The youth had a lock-in on Friday, July 13th.  The evening began with nachos and tacos at 6.  Then 
about 7, the games began.  
 
First, the fifteen students and eleven adults all participated in a Photo Finish.  This game involved 
teams of at least five taking photos of their team doing various things or with various people 
away from the church.  They intimidated security guards and ran down nurses and kissed 
frogs!  Everyone enjoyed the hunt and, more so, sharing the photos at the end of the game. 
 
Next, the group went on a Pirate's Treasure Hunt.  Words and phrases were hidden in numerous 
places around the church, and teams had to gather them and unscramble them to come up with 
a pirate's phrase. 
 
Then the group played Camouflage.  They were given a list of items "hidden" in plain sight.  They 
were everyday items placed in incongruous places.  It's always surprising that you sometimes just 
cannot see what is right in front of your face. 
 
The youth also played sardines, a hide-and-seek game in the dark.  The twist is when you find the 
person hiding you hide with them.  It was the adults' favorite part to hear girls AND boys scream 
when someone jumped out!!! They played ping pong, monopoly, and basketball. 
 
It was a great evening, and we appreciate all the youth that came and brought friends, and we 
appreciate all the adults that participated and especially those that stayed all night. The next 
youth event will be a kayak trip on the river.  Details to come. 
 

Brandi Shupe & Meredith Cunningham 
 

 

A team on a slide. A team kissing a frog. A team with a 

white-haired man 
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FROM THE NOMINATING COMMITTEE… 

Your newly elected Nominating Committee, Jeff Cunningham, Lary Thrash and Michelle Herrin, 
will soon be visiting, calling, or texting you as they begin to seek nominees for vacancies on the 
various committees serving our church.  We ask that you begin praying now for God to reveal to 
you how you can best serve Him and First Baptist Church of Lyman.  What are your gifts?  What 
are your talents?  How can you use those in committee?   
 
We hope that as you pray and consider your place in our church you will volunteer for the 
committee on which you want to serve.  Also, if you are on a committee to which you do not feel 
suited, let us know but please be willing to serve on another committee.  We will do our best to 
accommodate changes that need to be made.  We believe people will be more dependable and 
ready to work if they are happy and confident with their places of service.  If you have questions 
about the committees or their responsibilities, please contact us or the church office. 
 
Also, please pray for us, the Nominating Committee, as we fulfill our responsibilities to you. 
 

 
VBS 2018 & MOVIE NIGHT 
 
The hard-working dedicated VBS team headed up by Karen Peterman, our 
director, met on Sunday afternoon, July 1st, to discuss our VBS 2018.  The 
team shared ideas gleaned from this year's VBS and suggestions to improve 
operations next year.  The meeting was well-attended and very productive.  
 
After the meeting, the VBS team joined the church for dinner and a movie 
at 6pm.  The movie was "Time Changer".  It is from whence the idea for our 
2018 VBS drama came.   
 

VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL 2019 

Get ready for "The Incredible Race" in 2019! This is the theme 
title of next year's Vacation Bible School. We will "Explore 
God's Love for the Nations" as we study the human race from 
before, during, and after the Tower of Babel. We will focus on 
Genesis chapters 1-11, Revelation 7: 9-10 and Luke 10: 25-37.  
 
Day One:    Ready, Set, Go: Before the Tower of Babel 
Day Two:    Hitting a Roadblock: At Babel 
Day Three: One Race, Many Nations: After Babel 
Day Four:   One Way-Jesus: Babel and the Gospel 
Day Five:    Green Light-Go: Why Babel Matters Today 
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To prepare for this "race of a lifetime," we will begin meeting August 29th at 5:30 p.m., in the 
fellowship hall. This will be a working dinner with sandwiches. At this meeting, all the varied 
talents of our church will be pooled into the different areas that make VBS so wonderful. Think 
prayer, publicity, outreach, planning meals, teaching, security, registration, set design and 
learning scripts. We will name leaders for the different components of this annual ministry and 
pray for obedience to God's will in every part. 
 
One of the most important areas that we would like to improve this year is publicity and outreach. 
We need people who are comfortable using social media and contacting various media outlets 
to broadcast our VBS information. We need people who enjoy outreach opportunities to 
personally hand out VBS information. We need YOU! 
 
Vacation Bible School is a wonderful tool for evangelizing, meaning to preach the gospel, and 
there are so many ways for you to participate!   
 
And Jesus came and said to them, "All authority in heaven and on earth has been given to me. Go 
therefore and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the 
Son and of the Holy Spirit, teaching them to observe all that I have commanded you. And behold, 
I am with you always, to the end of the age. Matthew 28: 18-20: 
 

Karen Peterman, VBS Director 
 
WOMEN’S ENRICHMENT MINISTRY (WEM) 
 
The end of the year is going to be very exciting in Women's Ministry.  We have a couple of special 
events planned for September, and a Bible study to begin in September or early October.   
 
On Sunday, September 2nd, our WEM will serve a church-wide breakfast.  This will kickoff the 
Sunday morning breakfasts for the 2018-2019 school year.  Now, we are not taking over from the 
men but wanted to treat them for a change.  Of course, it will not be the usual menu.  We do not 
want to compete with the men as they do such an awesome job.  Please make plans to join us. 
 
We will be learning how to make jellies.  We will be making blueberry jelly, strawberry fig jelly, 
and pepper jelly.  All the necessities will be provided, and you will be able to take some jelly home 
with you, plus we will be sampling some jellies with homemade biscuits and crackers.  You will 
not want to miss this event. 
 
We are also pleased to introduce our Winter Bible study:  "UNANSWERED: LASTING TRUTH FOR 
TRENDING QUESTIONS”, by Dr. Jeremiah J. Johnston. We had the privilege of hearing Dr. 
Johnston speak at our last women's conference. There are six sessions in this study.   
  
If you have any questions about our women's ministry or events, please contact any of our 
leadership team:  Lori Evans, Judy Helms, Meredith Cunningham or Michelle Herrin. 
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WOMEN’S MISSIONARY UNION (WMU) 

One of my favorite Bible verses is Philippians 4:4, "Rejoice in The Lord always.  I will say it again, 

rejoice." 

There was a story recently about a janitor in Kentucky whose son was stationed in Italy with a 

new baby that he had not seen.  This janitor was kind to everyone he met and was always ready 

to go that extra mile for the students and staff.  When they found that he had a need, the students' 

parents and school personnel collected donations for a ticket for Joe and his wife.  In all, they 

collected $1,900.00 and presented it to Jim at a "pep rally" that turned out to be a time to present 

Joe with the $1,900.00 gift in cash for his trip.  This was a time of pure joy!  Joy not only for Joe 

but the students, parents and staff that had raised the money.  What a joyful time!  That is what 

God wants from us, "Rejoice in The Lord always." 

One way to rejoice is by giving.  II Corinthians 9:7b says, "God loves a cheerful giver." 

The Margaret Lackey Offering is approaching, and the WMU has set our goal at $3,000.00 this 

year.  We would love to see that doubled. 

Margaret Lackey was employed as the first salaried corresponding secretary of Mississippi 

WMU.  The yearly budget for WMU was $900.00, and she received a salary of $50.00 a 

month.  She had a vision of more organized efforts of women of the State.  As offerings increased, 

so did the ministries of the State, including children's camps, missionary mobilization, training 

volunteers in disaster relief and much more.  The offering adds to and works hand-in-hand with 

evangelistic and charitable ministries funded through the co-operative program.  Rejoice in The 

Lord for Margaret Lackey. 

 

 

 

 

July 29th was our fifth Sunday to bring in our coins for Pure Water, Pure Love.  Thank you so much 

for filling the large jug with dollar bills. 

God bless you for "Rejoicing in The Lord always." "I will say it again, Rejoice!"  Philippians 4:4 

Carolyn Stewart, WMU Director 

 
PURE WATER, PURE LOVE 

 
July saw another fifth Sunday collection for Pure Water, Pure Love.  It is so exciting to see people 
bringing in their coin-filled water bottles, and one snack can.  It was also exciting to see  "Ole 
Blue", our big blue 5-gallon water bottle, being filled.   
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We had another fifth Sunday fellowship with hotdogs, chili dogs and Frito & chili bowls.  Dessert 
was ice cream and still hot fresh brownies.  The fellowship was wonderful!  Hardly anyone 
seemed to be in any hurry to leave. 
 
By the end of the night, we had collected $465.00 for PWPL!  Thank you all so much for your 
generosity to our missionaries in this country and around the world.  Our efforts help supply 
these missionaries and those they serve with clean water by making wells, purification systems 
and supply parts available to them.  Our next fifth Sunday will be in September.  

 

OPERATION CHRISTMAS CHILD 

Everything is gearing up for Operation Christmas Child.  We were unable to attend the first 
workshop held on Saturday, July 21st, but we hope to have a representative attending the 
workshop on Saturday, August 4th.  This is a time to share ideas for promotion, fundraising, and 
much more.  We will make details available to you as we receive them. 
 
The shoeboxes are available now for ordering, and we will soon do 
so.  We hope to fill at least 100 boxes again this year.  We are certainly 
counting on each of you to help with this endeavor.      You can help by 
getting a shoebox or two for you and your family to fill, or you can  
purchase items to bring to help fill additional or extra boxes.  Also, 
monetary donations are appreciated.  These can be used to buy 
additional items that may be needed to help defray the cost of sending 
the boxes. 
 
Schools supplies are in the stores now with great sales ongoing.  These make wonderful additions 
to your boxes.  Also, watch for things such as flip flops going on sale.  Other items that are good 
for the boxes are coloring books, t-shirts, toothbrushes (but nit toothpaste).  We will try to add 
other ideas each month.  Also, please watch for our display that will soon be set up in the church 
foyer. 
God bless the little children, and God bless you for your participation in this effort. 

 
PRAYER MINISTRY 
 
The Prayer Ministry of First Baptist Church of Lyman has been so exciting and uplifting!  We have 
seen many answered prayers recently.  We have received many thank you cards from people all 
over the country for whom we have been praying.   
 
Recently, we had a call from someone in Louisiana asking the particulars on how we do our prayer 
Ministry because they were so impressed with the prayer grams they had been receiving that 
they wanted to pattern their church prayer Ministry after ours.  We then received a call from 
another person asking for some addresses.  They are also patterning their prayer Ministry after 
ours.   
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Our prayer ministry begins with our Wednesday night prayer meeting where we discuss the 
prayer needs of our church and our family and friends.  We add those in need to our list and we 
share praises for answered prayers and update the needs and conditions of those already on the 
list.  We also mail prayer grams and cards to those for whom we have addresses. 
 
For mid-week requests or emergencies, we have an ePrayer chain.  We welcome anyone that 
would like to be a part of this ministry to join us.  When a request comes in, we email the request 
to our prayer warriors, and they simply pray over the request with no responsibly to pass it on 
unless they have another group with whom they share their requests. 
 
We hope you will become one of our Prayer Warriors. 
 
"More things are wrought by prayer than this world dreams of."  Alfred Lord Tennyson  
 

 

BIBLE STUDY 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Beginning on Sunday, September 16th at 
4:30 pm. 
This Bible study is presented by the 
Women's Enrichment Ministry and the 
Men's Ministry. 
 
The location and study leaders will be 
announced soon. 
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NOTICE:  If you would like to contribute any announcements or articles in future newsletters 

for your church organization or class, please get it into the church office by the 20th of each month.  

We appreciate your participation in keeping our members informed of events and opportunities. 

Michelle Herrin and Bob Snyder 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

David Horton  Pastor 

Matthew Brown Music Minister 

Jeff Cunningham Ministry Assistant 

Church Office  228-832-2159 

Office Hours  8 a.m. to 3 p.m. (Mon. – Thurs.) 

Website  www.fbclyman.org 

Facebook  FBC Lyman 

 

 

 

 

DEACONS: 

Steve Helms  234-2958   Kenny Peterman 323-4693 

Eric May  669-7261   Nathan McDougall 547-8330 

Doug Bradford  504-722-6568   Donald Evans  861-3096 

Doug White  669-1300 
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